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               MPE Capital                 MPE Capital 
Year                (qualified, net)           (non-qualified, net)          S&P 500 TR 

 20171   17.7%     18.9%               18.6% 
 2018         0.9%      -0.2%                -4.4% 
 2019 (H1)                  11.7%                      12.4%                          18.5%  
 
1Inception January 25, 2017 
 
Fee assessment began July 25, 2017. Client results will vary slightly due to separately managed account structure. 
Performance numbers assume you were a client since the inception date. Qualified client fees are a 1% fixed 
management fee, and a 10% performance fee subject to a high watermark. Non-qualified client fees are solely a 2% 
fixed management fee.   
 
 
July 11, 2019 
 
 
 
Dear Fellow Investors, 
 
For the first half of 2019, MPE Capital generated net returns of 12.4% for non-qualified clients 
and 11.7% for qualified clients. Our benchmark, the S&P 500 TR, gained 18.5% for the same 
time period. Our large cash balance after selling a position earlier in the year was a drag on 
performance, as well as the continued separation between business results and the market price 
of one of our holdings (which I will discuss later on).  
 
I’ve amended the 2017 and 2018 net results in the table above because there was a small error in 
my calculations. This resulted in a very small discrepancy of less than 0.40%, but I want the 
figures to be as accurate as possible. All returns are based on an actual model account that has 
been open since inception. Due to the method in which Interactive Brokers charges fees, actual 
client statements will slightly overstate returns, as some fees for the previous period are shown in 
the following period statement.    
 
 
NEW RECORD 
 
The U.S. just set a record for the longest economic expansion in its history. The previous record 
was 120 months, and the current expansion passed that mile-marker last month. Numerous 
economists and investors have attempted to call an end to this expansion for many years, and 
they have all been subsequently proven wrong again and again.  
 
This just goes to show that no one can predict economic turning points with any level of 
precision or consistency, and anybody who tries is embarking on a fool’s errand. Some 
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information is important and knowable, while other information is important and unknowable—I 
find it best to avoid the trap of trying to seek information in the latter pile. 
 
I believe it’s far more worthwhile to spend my time and energy focusing on individual 
businesses. Unlike the U.S. economy with near limitless drivers coupled with a plethora of 
unknowns, a business can be relatively simple. Many businesses only have a few key factors that 
will determine their future earnings power. As an investor, I also have the huge advantage of 
being able to focus solely on businesses that I can reasonably understand and be confident in 
their long-term prospects. If a business is too hard, I have the luxury of being able to quickly toss 
it into the too-hard-pile. I believe a portfolio of five to ten carefully selected businesses, 
purchased at sensible prices and run by competent management teams, will generate sustained 
value amongst various macroeconomic backdrops.  
 
About six months ago we purchased shares in a business that met all of these criteria. I came 
across a business with durable competitive advantages (network effects and sticky customers), a 
solid track record of capital allocation (repurchased nearly a third of their shares outstanding at 
sensible prices over the last 10 years), and trading at a steep discount to its intrinsic value. A 
recent large acquisition led to its accounting earnings understating true owner’s earnings by a 
wide margin. As usual, I was prepared to wait a few years for our investment to reach fair value; 
instead, the share price quickly galloped towards intrinsic value—gaining 50% in six short 
months. Since this business is rather mature with limited reinvestment runway, I decided to sell 
at fair value, with the intent of repurchasing shares if the valuation becomes attractive again.  
 
I generally categorize businesses into two big buckets: (1) business that earn high returns on 
capital and have long runways for reinvestment or (2) more mature businesses that distribute the 
majority of their earnings to their owners due to the lack of reinvestment opportunities. In an 
ideal world, I would only own a portfolio of the former, and only sell if valuations became 
egregious. This would also lower tax liabilities and further reduce frictional costs. Unfortunately, 
pitches from bucket one have been lacking recently, so I’d rather invest in more mature 
businesses that check all the other boxes, as opposed to sitting on idle cash.  
 
 
RESEARCH PROCESS 
 
I’ve utilized numerous methods of idea generation since beginning my journey as an investor, 
including sourcing via other investors and screening based on quantitative metrics. I ultimately 
settled on the method I liked best: starting from the letter A. I try to be very mindful of bias 
entering the research process, and I noticed that by sourcing via other investors, it was too easy 
to let bias creep into my thinking. As for quantitative screens, the factors I look for in a business 
are largely qualitative. (I have yet to find a way to screen for companies that have durable 
competitive advantages and have a list magically appear.)  
 
Considering these facts, I decided a while ago to comb through every public company in the 
U.S., one at a time, with the end goal of creating a list of companies I would like to own at the 
right price (the watchlist approach). I quickly disposed of businesses I felt I could never fully 
understand (e.g. biotech), or businesses that had characteristics that I consider non-negotiable 
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(e.g. extreme debt levels). I recently finished the first big phase, and I am now going through the 
businesses that are left in more detail. 
 
Besides the clear psychological gains to be had from a watchlist approach, I also benefit from 
having followed companies for a much longer period of time before making my initial purchase. 
This gives me more time to refine my thesis, and further gather data points to enhance decision 
making. I find when all I do is analyze actionable ideas, I am like a chicken running around with 
its head cutoff. The watchlist approach allows me to slowly compile data on various companies 
and sectors, and then I patiently wait for actionable ideas come to me versus the other way 
around.  
 
When researching a business, I eschew sell-side analyst reports or any other type of secondary 
data. I strictly analyze primary data, including: sec filings, annual reports, conference call 
transcripts, and data from the company’s investor relations website. I’m also old-school in that I 
prefer physical paper to the electronic variant—starting each day with a pile of printed annual 
reports.   
 
“Once Warren and I bought a company and the seller had a big study done by an investment banker, it was about 
this thick. We just turned it over as if it were a diseased carcass. He said, “We paid $2 million for that.” I said, “We 
don’t use them. Never look at them.” – Charlie Munger  
 
To combat confirmation bias, I try to constantly seek disconfirming evidence while performing 
due diligence on a company. If my thesis is that a company has a durable competitive advantage, 
I am constantly seeking data to disprove this notion. For example, if I believe a business has a 
powerful brand, but I discover that their products can’t command a premium price, or that they 
don’t have the ability to raise prices to merely keep up with cost inflation (without experiencing 
diminishing demand), then my strong brand thesis has no merit. Most companies either don’t 
meet my three fundamental requirements for investment or are simply outside my circle of 
competence. (I’m sure you can begin to imagine all the wasted paper of companies that end up in 
the too-hard-pile.) 
 
 
PORTFOLIO UPDATES  
 
After disposing of the company I mentioned earlier, we ended the first half of 2019 with about 
40% of our portfolio in cash—a position I don’t particularly enjoy. I wake up each day with the 
objective of plowing that cash back into businesses; however, valuations continue to be rich and 
I continue to be unwilling to lower my high standards.  
 
One key component of risk management is employing a wide margin of safety. Paying up for a 
business relative to its intrinsic value lessens that margin of safety and introduces excessive risk. 
If a purchase is made at a big discount, I can end up being wrong on a few factors and we will 
still come out just fine. If I narrow that margin, I must be far more accurate and precise in my 
forecasts; projecting the future earnings and intrinsic value of a business to decimal point 
precision is virtually impossible.  
 



 

 4 

The beauty of a concentrated low-turnover investment approach is that we don’t need twenty 
new ideas per year to generate satisfying long-term results. If our portfolio consists of ten 
companies that we own for an average of five years, we need only two new investments per year 
in order to stay fully invested. Our opportunity set consists of thousands of public companies; I 
think a modest goal of finding two that meet our investment criteria is reasonable.  
 
One thing I struggle with when writing these letters is how much information about our holdings 
to discuss. On one hand, I don’t want to openly talk about investments that I’ve worked hard to 
uncover. And on the other hand, I strive for as much transparency as possible. Now, I don’t 
naively believe that no other investment manager owns the companies we own. With all the 
intelligent and hardworking people in this industry, there will be numerous other investment 
managers who’ve uncovered the same ideas I have.  
 
There is also another aspect to discussing our holdings: the risk of introducing cognitive biases. 
It may become much harder to sell a company after I spend time writing about how great of an 
investment I think it is. I must retain the ability to dispose of a holding if I theoretically uncover 
some information tomorrow that makes me reconsider the investment thesis. 
 
Most importantly, I want both current and prospective clients to understand what is driving our 
performance and to be able to differentiate between luck or skill. In my opinion, the reasoning 
behind making an investment is far more important than the subsequent result. An investment 
manager may be making investments for all the wrong reasons, but the market may be rewarding 
him or her in the short-term. This is akin to a novice poker player sitting down amongst a group 
of professionals (sharks) for a couple hours and coming out ahead. Any fool can outperform the 
market averages over short periods of time, but only consistent high quality decision making can 
lead to long-term outperformance.   
 
Since I spent some time talking about an investment that worked out fairly well, I think it’s only 
fair to discuss a recent laggard. We purchased the shares of a predominately equity focused 
active investment manager last year, which out of our current holdings has been the biggest drag 
on performance year-to-date. Active investment managers have been hit particular hard recently 
due to industry-wide fee pressures, as well as the continued threat of passive management 
stealing more share of assets under management (AUM). The business is also cyclical, as AUM 
is closely tied to equity market performance, and their revenues are directly tied to AUM.  
 
However, even after taking all this into consideration, the firm we own is highly profitable, 
generates very high operating margins, and has a ton of cash and marketable securities on its 
balance sheet. Employees are also closely aligned with both the firm and clients, investing a 
portion of their compensation directly into company managed mutual funds.  
 
One large concern for the industry as a whole is the lack of value add (rightly so!); however, 
many of their funds have delivered returns in excess of benchmarks since inception. Also, 
despite the fact that AUM has been relatively flat since our initial purchase, the stock price has 
continued to decline—further diverging from business results. Even after factoring in a large 
recession and temporary declines in AUM, the business is trading at a deep discount to intrinsic 
value.  
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The stock market can sometimes be highly manic when pricing securities, swinging from periods 
of extreme pessimism to extreme optimism, and rarely settling into a happy medium of fair 
value. Risks are either projected out ad infinitum, leading to deep industry wide sell offs, or are 
completely ignored, leading to extremely rosy future prospects being baked into market prices. I 
prefer to separate my research process from the fickle nature of short-term stock market prices, 
adopting a more private business owner mindset to security selection. 
 
I struggle to envision a day where passive management has taken 100% market share of AUM, 
and only computers are used to purchase securities that have crossed an arbitrary market 
capitalization threshold. I do agree that the industry needs to go through some change, and 
excessively high fees for no value add must come down. Nonetheless, I think even considering 
the risks, our holding is deeply undervalued, and I’m looking forward to a re-rating in the future. 
A decent safety net is also available in the form of cash and marketable securities, should future 
business performance turn out to be less rosy than I have underwritten.  
 
 
CONCLUDING THOUGHTS 
 
I would just like to once again reiterate that it is an honor to be managing your wealth alongside 
my own, and I continue to remain focused on my primary objective—delivering returns in excess 
of the market averages. I’m not overly pleased with our results since inception, but then again 
2.5 years is an extremely short period of time to gain any insights from results. I seek to employ 
low risk, more so than high rewards, and I think the value add is hard to see when market 
averages are consistently delivering record results. The man who saved money by foregoing 
flood insurance looks like a genius when skies are blue.  
 
I am very confident that our ten-year track record will look very different from the current 
numbers. We have numerous advantages versus a typical equity fund: small size, concentration, 
wide opportunity set (generalist approach with no geographical or market cap restrictions).  
 
I wish everyone a great rest of the year, and I look forward to writing to you all with our full year 
2019 results.  
 
 
Sincerely, 
  

   
 
Michael P. Ershaghi 
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This letter is for informational purposes only and does not reflect all of the positions bought, 
sold, or held by MPE Capital. Any performance data is historical in nature and is not an 
indication of future results. All investments involve risk, including the loss of principal. MPE 
Capital disclaims any duty to provide updates or changes to the information contained in this 
letter. For more detailed information of MPE Capital’s fee structures and/or general 
information please refer to our form ADV Part 2 brochure.   
 
Qualified client fees are a 1% fixed management fee and 10% performance fee subject to a high 
watermark. Non-qualified client fees are solely a 2% fixed management fee. Individual client net 
returns may vary based on timing of account opening, timing of account closing, fee structure, 
and other factors not implicitly stated.  
 
Past performance is not indicative of future performance. Inherent in any investment is the 
possibility of loss.  

Indices are provided as market indicators only. It should not be assumed that holdings, volatility 
or management style of any MPE Capital investment vehicle will, or is intended to, resemble that 
of the mentioned indices. The comparison of this performance data to a single market index or 
other index is imperfect because the former may contain options and other derivative securities, 
may include margin trading and other leverage, and may not be as diversified as the S&P 500 
Index or other indices. Index returns supplied by various sources are believed to be accurate and 
reliable.  

 


